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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS ON THE PROPOSED PROGRAM-BUDGET OF THE ORGANIZATION FOR 2012
(Presented to the Permanent Council at its meeting of October 28, 2011)

In my capacity as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of the Permanent Council, and in preparation for the fortieth special session of the General Assembly, I have the honor to submit to the member states, for their consideration, a summary of the work accomplished in preparation for the General Assembly session to be held on October 31, 2011 to consider and adopt the 2012 program-budget, pursuant to resolution CP/RES. 989 (1818/11).

I. BACKGROUND

Pursuant to Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, which instructs the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) “To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent,” the Permanent Council, transmitted on August 11, 2011, the proposed 2012 program-budget, presented by the Secretary General to the CAAP for its consideration.
II. WORKING GROUPS AND OFFICERS


At its meeting of August 2, 2011, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs agreed to establish two working groups to proceed with the tasks entrusted to the CAAP with respect to the 2012 program-budget:  (1) the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2012 Program-Budget; and (2) the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012.


To that end, the Committee elected Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador to the OAS to chair the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012, and Counselor Rodrigo Olsen, Alternate Representative of Chile to the OAS as Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2012 Program-Budget. 

III. PROCEEDINGS

a. Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012
The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012 began its work on August 26, 2011, reviewing and considering, chapter by chapter, the proposed program-budget presented by the Secretary General.  In the course of its nine meetings, the Working Group heard the arguments adduced by each Secretariat, Department, and Office in defense of its proposed budget. This year a few guideline questions were introduced to facilitate the work of the delegations and of the General Secretariat.  In the course of the meetings, replies were received from each Secretary to the questions posed by this Chair, as requested in Note CAAP/GT/PPP-33/11 and its addendum.  After having heard the initial presentation of each Chapter, the member states asked questions or exchanged comments with the Secretariat’s representative on the topics being discussed. 

The Working Group took as its basis the agreement reached by delegations in the CAAP that any delegations that had proposals and requests for increases in the budget appropriations for a particular area of the General Secretariat would submit that proposal accompanied by a counter-proposal for a cut in some other area, because the program-budget ceiling had been set at US$85,350,800 by the General Assembly at its forty-first regular session, held in San Salvador. 
During the meeting of the Working Group on October 11, the Chair presented the delegations with a Table summarizing the explanations of the General Secretariat, chapter by chapter, and urged the delegations to submit any proposed changes they might have to the program-budget submitted by the General Secretariat, while reminding them that, in accordance with the methodology adopted by consensus in the CAAP, "any increase in a budget allocation had of necessity to be accompanied by identification of an offsetting change in another budget item. Accordingly, the Chair proposes that any requests for increases in the budget be accompanied by a proposed cut in another item."

At the October 20 meeting of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution, this Chair was granted an opportunity to present a Table of amendments to the proposed program-budget presented by the Secretary General.

At the meeting on October 24, significant rapprochements were achieved regarding amendments to the proposed program-budget.  The delegations did not voice disagreement with proposed increases in funds and/or positions contained in the Table of amendments to the proposed program-budget.


Nor did they express disagreement with the proposed reduction in funds and personnel of the Secretariat for External Relations. They focused in their remarks on restoring positions in the Department of International Law, the Department of Legal Cooperation, the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation, the Department of Sustainable Democracy and Special Missions, and the Department of Legal Advice.

In order to restore positions, the delegations agreed to finance four positions from the proposed cut and proposed expansion put forward by the member states and a fifth position will be financed from the positions of trust that the General Secretariat will eliminate as of January 2012. For the time being, that fifth restored position is, on paper, related to a reduction in the Secretariat of Administration and Finance.
The Working Group concluded its work without arriving at a consensus on this matter. It was decided to continue the discussion and address this issue within the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP).

The Chair of the Working Group presented his final report to the CAAP on October 25, 2011. It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/PPP-73/11.
b. Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2012 Program-Budget

At the start of the work entrusted to the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2012, the Chair initiated the work entrusted to the Group by presenting a preliminary draft resolution on the program-budget for 2012 (CAAP/GT/RPP-13/11).  At that meeting, the Chair told the delegations that that document contained elements from the previous budget resolution (for 2011):  resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” adopted at the fortieth special session of the General Assembly, held on September 30, 2010. The Chair also indicated that the draft being presented for this year's consideration again highlighted the theme of enhancing the accountability of, and reporting from the General Secretariat to the CAAP through reorganized quarterly and annual reports and thematic studies on pertinent issues.
During the first two meetings, the Chair heard the initial comments of the member states, and initiated the negotiations with the consideration of the preambular section.  Delegations presented their initial comments and suggested changes, but nevertheless requested that during those first meetings the Working Group just advance on an initial read and not start approving paragraphs since delegations were still consulting with their respective Capitals.  During those meetings the Working Group reviewed the preambular section and section II and III of the draft resolution.

The Working Group met a total of five times to negotiate the draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions to FEMCIDI” in which progress was made paragraph by paragraph on the draft resolution, and agreements were reached by member state delegations on each of the topics being addressed at the meetings.  In addition, one informal meeting was held to address the following items:  1. human resource policies; 2. appointments to positions of trust; and 3) Draft Code of Ethics for staff of the General Secretariat.

During the meeting of October 18, the delegation of Nicaragua stated its positions regarding the creation of the Department of Defense and Hemispheric Security within the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security. The remarks of the delegation of Nicaragua are attached as Appendix I to report CAAP/GT/RPP-25/11.
During the last meeting of October 24, the Chair of the Working Group presented a proposal based on informal consultations, for operative paragraphs 10, 11, 16.e, 16 bis, and 18 of the draft resolution.  The delegations engaged in a lengthy discussion regarding operative paragraphs 10, 16.e and 16 bis.

The Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2012 completed its work on October 24, without arriving at a consensus on the following paragraphs:

· Preambular paragraph 11 (PP11)

· Operative paragraph 1 (OP1)

· Operative paragraph 2 (OP2)

· Operative paragraph 10 (OP10)

· Operative paragraph 11 (OP11)

· Operative paragraph 16 (OP16)

· Operative paragraph 16 bis 

· Operative paragraph 17 (OP17)

· Operative paragraph 18 (OP18)

· Operative paragraph 19 (OP19)

· Operative paragraph 31 (OP31)

· Operative paragraph 34 (OP34)

The Working Group decided to continue the discussion and address this issue in the context of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.

The Chair of the Working Group presented his final report to the CAAP at its meeting on October 25, 2011.  It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/RPP-25/11.

IV. CONCLUSION OF PROCEEDINGS


At the meeting of the CAAP on October 25, 2011, the proposed program-budget and its respective draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions for FEMCIDI” (CAAP/GT/RPP-13/11 rev.5) were submitted for consideration.  Also presented at that meeting was Section I of the draft resolution “Budget Appropriations” with the numbers provided by the Secretariat, for consideration by the member states. At that same meeting, the following paragraphs were approved: 

· Operative paragraph 1 (OP1)

· Operative paragraph 16 (OP16)

· Operative paragraph 16 bis 

· Operative paragraph 17 (OP17)

· Operative paragraph 18 (OP18)

· Operative paragraph 19 (OP19)

· Operative paragraph 31 (OP31)

· Operative paragraph 34 (OP34)

No consensus was reached in respect of the following paragraphs:

· Operative paragraph 2 (OP2)

· Operative paragraph 10 (OP10)

· Operative paragraph 11 (OP11) 

· Operative paragraph 18 bis.

Accordingly, in consultation with the delegations, the Committee Chair, deemed it necessary to request the Chair of the Permanent Council for an extension in order to be able to finalize the task entrusted to the Committee.

The CAAP meeting on October 27 reviewed document CP/CAAP-3140/11, “Draft resolution: Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” which contained the paragraphs adopted and those still pending from the previous meeting. The delegations began by considering pending paragraphs: OP 2, 10, 11, and 18 bis. Before starting the session, the Chair submitted to the delegations, for their consideration, his proposals for OP 10, 11 and 18. The delegations expressed their support for those proposals.


The Chair’s proposed text for OP 11 was discussed first. The Chair emphasized that it was not necessary to highlight the last part, since the “values and ethics of the Organization” had been included. Furthermore, the Chair stressed that, with a view to reaching a consensus of all the delegations, he suggested eliminating that final part. The delegations of Bolivia and Uruguay removed the reference to an ad referendum. The delegation of Canada joined the consensus, but pointed out that the elimination of that text meant going back to wording already adopted in the budget resolution of the previous year.


The delegations then considered OP 10 and the Chair suggested keeping the square brackets in the text submitted by Grenada and removing the strikethroughs in the paragraph, given that most of the delegations agreed with the wording. The paragraph remained ad referendum of the delegation of Grenada.


The delegations then proceeded to review the Chair’s proposed text for OP 18 bis. The delegation of Canada proposed that this paragraph be located after paragraph 17 and be named OP 17 bis. The delegation of Brazil removed the reference to an ad referendum, and the delegations approved that proposal, which was incorporated into the document.


The Chair then moved to a consideration of OP 2 of Chapter I “Budget Appropriations” and mentioned that the document contained the new budget allocations for each chapter, program, and subprogram. The delegations assented to the new distribution of the allocations.


Shortly before the end of the meeting, the delegation of Chile read out the following text on behalf of the ALADI countries: “On behalf of the countries in the ALADI Group, I wish to establish that the Table which, we understand, was used by the Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012 as a practical way of determining the amounts to be proposed, their content, data, and information, should not be considered appendices to the resolution, nor as the subject of approval or rejection by the CAAP, the Permanent Council, or the Special Session of the General Assembly. This clarification is made in the spirit of the rules in force.

The Chair confirmed that the note of the Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2012 (CAAP/GT/PPP-70/11 rev.3 corr.1) was an informative document to support the negotiation process and was not subject to consideration.

It is my pleasure to submit to this Permanent Council for its consideration the draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” agreed upon by the Committee  on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs at its meeting on October 27, 2011. It has been published and distributed with the classification CP/CAAP-3140/11 rev. 1.


I wish to place on record my appreciation to Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador and Vice Chair of this Committee, for his efficient and flawlessly professional leadership of the meetings of September 2 and October 25 and 27, 2011, as this enabled the Committee to continue with the mandates entrusted to it by the Permanent Council and the General Assembly.

In concluding this report on the work of the CAAP in preparation for the forty-second special session of the General Assembly, I wish to express my gratitude to all the delegations for their input and participation. In particular, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the Vice Chairs of the CAAP and the Chairs of the Working Groups, Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador to the OAS, Counselor Rodrigo Olsen, Alternate Representative of Chile to the OAS, Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada to the OAS, and Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS, for their professionalism, patience, and negotiating skills that helped create a positive environment for the negotiations in both formal and informal sessions of the Working Groups and of this Committee. Last, but by no means least, Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the Department of Legal Services, the Secretariat of the CAAP, and the interpreters and translators for their valuable assistance. I commend their professionalism, expertise and in-depth knowledge of the work of this Committee.
John Beale
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Barbados
Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
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